 BARDSEY CUM RIGTON PARISH COUNCIL 

MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 14TH JANUARY 2016.

POLICE AND RESIDENTS FORUM No Police or residents attended the meeting. 

DECLARATION OF PECUNIARY AND OTHER INTERESTS. None.
PRESENT Cllrs Stentiford, Frankland, Sidle, Tatman, Flockton, Hoyland. 
APOLOGIES.  Cllrs Bosomworth and Ward. 

6688   MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON DECEMBER 10TH 2015. These were approved. 
6889   MATTERS ARISING  
1 Vacancy on Parish Council There have been no further applications. Mrs Pat Annelly, the only applicant, was invited to join Bardsey PC and to attend the present meeting. Cllr Tatman reported, however, that after further thought, and in consideration of her husband's ill health, she had decided not to accept the invitation. The Chairman volunteered to tender regrets on behalf of the Council. Cllrs agreed to approach a number of residents who might be interested and to advertise the vacancy once again in the Newsletter. (Action ES/LF) 
2. Update on 106 Money for Bardsey. There was no further information on this .(Action JG) 
3. Bowling Club Lease  and Repairs required by Bowling Club  A meeting had taken place at the Bingley between Cllrs Bosomworth and Sidle and Bowling Club Reps. at which differences still outstanding between the 2 organisations were discussed. Following the meeting, Cllr Bosomworth e mailed a number of points of agreement, subject to legal advice and approval by the Parish Council:- 

· The term “Release” clause would be preferable to “Break” clause. 

· Alternative facilities provided would have to be ready to play on (Bowling Club representatives drew attention to a Wetherby club which had taken 3 years to relocate successfully).

· There should be a trigger for commencement of re-negotiation of a new lease 18 months before conclusion of the full term, to allow time to put a new lease in place before the existing one expires. 

· BPC will offer a 25 year lease.

                                                                                                                                                            Andrew Dodsworth, on behalf of the Bowling Club replied  :-

· He had consulted with Prew Lumley of the Tennis Club who had suggested an RPI tracked rent rather than a market rent, which the Club considers more sensible. 

· Re the Lease revision – The club proposed a further clause “acknowledging the commitment of the PC to facilitate a revision of the terms if, in the future, the club needs to attract substantial investment which may require new/ longer term or change in break clause terms”.

                                                                                                                                                          Cllr Sidle later wrote to Mr Dyson setting out the proposals already agreed in principle, and seeking his advice on the proposed changes. He would now also seek advice on the suggestions from Andrew Dodsworth.

Cllr Sidle explained these points to Cllrs at the PC meeting and it was agreed (subject to Mr Dyson’s advice) that the PC would accept all the points set out by Cllr Bosomworth and suggestions set out by Andrew Dodsworth. 

Council also agreed to seek Mr Dyson’s advice on two additional points raised by Cllr Sidle: whether it would be appropriate to add an extra clause in the section on rent review to leave a degree of flexibility in exceptional circumstances (similar to a “force majeure” clause in commercial contracts), and whether the present rent constitutes a reasonable baseline for future rent review based on (and possibly limited to) RPI. 

The Club also requires 2 repairs and asks the Council whether they would be willing to contribute to the costs (not yet known). The high winds have blown down and damaged 3 of the Tennis Club's bordering fences and poles. There is also need to re-lay some flagstones near the boundary with the Tennis Club, lifted by tree roots.  The PC were in agreement that, subject to cost, they should contribute to these expenses and could probably apply for a Mice grant.                                                              
4.Highways Update  Cllr Hoyland reported :-
· Keswick Lane – On brow below traffic lights water ensuing intermittently and could be vulnerable to freezing. Not Yorkshire Water responsibility. Steve Parry (Highways) programmed work for before Christmas but BPC not aware of any work being done. In his absence, she has contacted Tony Penniston who will pursue and advise.    

· Keswick Lane – Once again below the traffic lights, due to defective carriageway over the Christmas period, a cyclist came off his bike and was injured. Paramedics thought he might have a broken shoulder bone. Tony Penniston of Highways notified. He reassured BH that because of this being part of the route for the Tour de Yorkshire, the road will be thoroughly inspected. She will continue to pursue. 

· Church Lane – Vital drains above the Bingley Arms are blocked and being essential so as not to exacerbate  water collecting  by the pub , BH has asked Mick Johnson for them to be cleared. This has now been scheduled to be done.

· Church Lane – BH is still awaiting advice from Nick Borras with regard to possible traffic measures following an incident when a car mounted the banking by Elm Tree Cottage.

· Church Lane – Road sign above the Bingley Arms has failed and needs to be replaced, and also marker post left in hedge. Both have been reported to Nick Borras.

· Woodacre Crescent – She is still trying to get advice from Nick Borras with regard to issues on Woodacre Cres./ Lane.

· Woodacre Lane – During December some work was done on the carriageway by the village hall but in the absence on leave of Dave Penty , she has been unable to establish exactly what has been done.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     

5.Woodacre Crescent Parking Problem -  See above.                                                                                                    6. Memorial Seat for Billy Gilmore.  The Chairman is trying to find a suitable date to meet with Mrs Gilmore and other interested parties  to choose the most suitable location for the seat .(Action ES)                                                                                                       7.Hedge alongside Willan's Wood. It was agreed that Cllr Tatman would meet a representative of Craggwood Tree Care and ask for a quotation for coppicing the hedge along the A58, as Cllrs had been advised that 106 money could not be used for this. (Action GT)
8. Tour de Yorkshire – 2016  The Chairman and  a few other interested parties  are due to meet  Bob Brayshaw (Tour de Yorkshire Team) to discuss events on Saturday April 30 when the race comes through Bardsey.  Rigton Bank is classed as “King of the Mountain “section – of which there are only 3 that day, and should therefore generate considerable interest. He had invited Rachel Procter to the meeting and suggested that Scouts, school and Sports Club might fundraise towards a suitable project connected to the race. An East Keswick Cllr will also attend the meeting.                                                                                                                      9. Bus Shelters on A58   There was nothing to report. (Action JG)                                                                                                                      10 Waste Bins – Park Field – The Chairman offered to speak to Mark Hullah about the amount of use (hazard/ general)  the bins are getting. Mark is concerned that the green waste bins are still being used for dog waste. Cllr Flockton proposed emptying both red and green bins into the blue hazardous waste bin.  (Action ES)                                                                                                                            
6890   STANDING AGENDA ITEMS 
1 .Park Field  Cllr Tatman had recently visited the field and had identified a number of issues requiring attention. In the absence of Cllr Ward, it was agreed that he should meet with the Craggwood Tree Care representative and ask him for a quotation for cutting back the woody vegetation overhanging the fence adjacent to the old railway line along the full line of the fence, and cutting back the hedge along the southern boundary of Park Field to a height of 5’. (Action GT) 
2. Neighbourhood Plan.- Possible Response to Consultation Document on Changes to National Planning Policy Cllr Bosomworth has studied the Consultation Document and has submitted his suggestions to a number of points raised in it. Cllr Tatman has also studied the document thoroughly and agrees with the responses. It was agreed that the SC should respond, following their next meeting. Cllr Sidle reported on progress made at the December SC meeting. A number of wider projects for inclusion have been identified and allocated. It had been agreed to place more emphasis on green issues, and neighbouring PCs need to be consulted about issues in common. 
3. Playground.Cllr Sidle has confirmed the validity of existing quotations with Dom Alarms and has written to Norman Overfield confirming that the Council is willing to pay for an extra camera in the playground at a cost of £450 + VAT, and suggesting that BTCV place their order for 2 additional cameras to cover the sports ground at the same time. If BSC is not yet in a position to place its order, then BPC should go ahead separately.
4. Web Site .Nothing to report. 
5. Sports Club. Cllr Bosomworth, (Chairman of BSC), had reported that the main issue at the moment is that the football section is struggling and has had to withdraw from the West Yorkshire League. He is trying to organise a meeting with football team organisers to help improve relationships between junior and senior sections. He has cleared the rain water gulley in the car park and repaired the gate to the footpath across the Blacksmith's field.                                                                                                                                           6. Actions taken by District Cllrs during month.  Cllr Procter had e mailed the Chairman about water apparently coming from the water trough on the A58. The Chairman will inform her that the water is actually coming from a number of natural springs in Willan's Wood following excessive rainfall. On the A58 the water is bypassing an adjacent road gulley before it traverses the A58. Highways should be able to do something with the gulley.
6891   PLANNING 
1 .New Applications:-  

(a) APP/N4720/D/15/3141342 – Appeal by Mr Kent against refusal of App for Garage at Bank Top.                                                                                                                                                                       (b) App 15/05566 – Field House, Spear Fir – Detached Stable Block  - To be considered  
2. APPROVALS BY LCC:-

(a) P/06882 – 16 Meadow Close – Ext. & New Roof. 
3. REFUSALS BY LCC:-(a) APP/N4720/W/15/3133695 – Rowley Cottage – Appeal Dismissal.                                                                            

6892   FINANCE 
1. Bills for payment:
(a) J. Gallant – Salary/Expenses                            £2,039.32

(b) Biffa – Waste Disposal                                            68.40

(c) Cllr Bosomworth – Expenses                                   38.21                                                                   (d) GGS Groundcare – Cutting down Saplings             85.00                                                                      It was agreed to pay the bills listed above.

2. Setting of Budget and Precept.  The Clerk had e mailed  a suggested budget and  proposals for the precept.  After some discussion, it was agreed to add a further £1000 for the pond and to precept for £32,500.                                                                                                                            3. Changes to External Audit Regime Councils are required to decide whether they wish to opt in or out of the External Audit Sector Led Body by March 31st 2016. All Councils are required to have an external audit procedure and YLCA had advised the Clerk that finding an alternative auditor could prove very difficult. BPC agreed to remain in the Sector Led System.

6893   CORRESPONDENCE AND NEW BUSINESS.
1 E mail from Cllr John Procter re Flooding of Pond and Subsequent Action. Shortly after Christmas John Procter had sent the council an e mail complaining of action he and Dan Walton of The Ferns had been obliged to take to avoid flooding to their properties arising, he claimed, from the new outlet to the pond authorised by the PC. Cllrs rejected this assumption and Cllrs Bosomworth and Stentiford subsequently met the 2 complainants on site for a full discussion of the problem. Cllr Bosomworth inserted draining rods and found that there were 2 occlusions where he could not get the rods past and an inlet which is partially blocked. The obstructions are at the pond's edge of the bridle track leading to The Ferns. The repaired inlet to the pond itself is not blocked. The storm drain in the ginnel has been broken and blocked by a fencing post .The blockage has been cleared and the owner, Roy Lunn, has agreed to repair it. John Procter kindly offered to ask LCC Drainage to look into the blockage problems. Cllr Bosomworth has agreed to take over responsibility for the pond from Charlie Bryant. The whole pond area is under the ownership of the PC. The Clerk brought documents to the meeting to prove this. Cllr Frankland has done some investigations and concluded that, although the land itself belongs to BPC, the pipe running to the pond from The Ferns is likely to be the responsibility of Dan Walton, current owner of this property. It was agreed that:-

· There should be a dialogue between Cllrs and the residents living round the pond.

· We should compile a written document setting out a maintenance programme and share this with residents.

· We should make financial provision for carrying out the above. 

Cllr Frankland is strongly of the opinion that the maintenance should be carried out by “experts”. EKWT was mentioned as a possibility. 
2.Collingham Beck Enhancement Programme  Money has been made available to improve the water quality of the East Keswick/ Collingham Beck ,shown to have high levels of sediment and phosphate. Landowners are being asked to plant trees and fencing, but the Agency would like to involve the wider community also. EKWT has become involved with this scheme and wondered whether Cllr Stentiford would also assist. The Chairman agreed.                                                                                                                                                                        3. Queen's 90th Birthday Celebrations – 21.4.16.Beacons are to be lit and organisations encouraged to celebrate April 21st, the Queen's 90th birthday. No action was felt to be necessary by the Council. 
6894 MINOR MATTERS FOR DELEGATION TO CLERK/NEXT AGENDA                                                                                                                                               1..Date of 2016 Fest.  Cllr Flockton reported that this is to be held on 10, 11, and 12th June.                                                                                                                                 2. Large Log on Wood Lane – It was agreed that Cllrs Stentiford and Tatman could remove this.                                                                                                                                                   3.Contact  details of PCSO – Agreed to put these in the Newsletter.                                                              4. Congratulations to Cllr Bosomworth The Chairman wished these to be recorded as all Cllrs agreed on Cllr Bosomworth's great achievement in gaining a Point of Light award from No 10 Downing Street for his work for charity. The award recognises outstanding individual volunteers who are making a change to their communities. Cllr Bosomworth's recognition was awarded after his last challenge, when he cycled 4,320 miles from New York to San Francisco in 7 weeks, and raised £15,000 for the Yorkshire Brain Research Centre which is researching diseases like Alzheimer’s and Parkinson’s. 
Signed:                                                                               Date:
BPC Jan. 2016 Mins. 

